Neale Ferguson

Leesburg USA

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

In early 1999 I was contacted by an American Software maker who wanted me to join them to work in their services arm. They offered to pay relocation costs for my family and me. Having worked in the same organization since leaving school in 1980 I thought that opportunities such as this don't come up often in life and, after much deliberation and a visit to the US, we opted to take up the offer.

We left with a five-year plan as we envisaged that any shorter would not do justice to the move being made. We expected that the first year would be spent just getting on our feet; the second clouded with homesickness; and subsequent years actually experiencing the new country.

We are now in our fifth year and our children, who were still in primary school when we left, are now entering middle and high school. It appears as though we may be here for a longer time than expected. As such we have to start planning for college and retirement. However, we still think it's possible that we'll return. 

The issues that we think will be difficult (outside of leaving friends and maybe even some family behind) include:

- Taxation:

-- Accessing college funds for use in Australia without significant penalty.

-- Accessing retirement funds, transferring these funds, or continuing to contribute to these funds without significant penalty.

-- The marginal rate structure is also a hurdle but Australia's social programs (as of 1999 anyway) compensate in part for the disparity between the two countries.

- Employment

-- I'm now in my 40s and the stories from home about employment of older workers are troubling.

-- Finding a job with an organization that is interested in doing mid to long-term research and with adequate resources.

-- After living for nearly 5 years in a semi-rural area 40 miles outside DC after having lived my entire life in Sydney, the thought of having to move back into one of the major cities is not appealing. The acceptance of and the ability to  tele-commute is a major incentive to work for the company I do.

In my work I travel quite a bit to Europe and through the US. I believe the knowledge and experience that I've acquired from this travel would be of benefit in Australia but I'm not convinced Australian companies know how to exploit it. I used to travel within Australia and deal with many organizations within and without my particular industry. I've found that there's an attitude of "if it's not invented here [our organization, our industry or our country] then we really aren't interested". This is not a universal phenomenon but it used to irritate me then, and I think it would irritate me even more if I were to return. 

I appreciate this opportunity to express my opinions on this important topic.

Yours sincerely,

Neale Ferguson
